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MINUTES

of

Meeting of Parish Pastoral Council
Wednesday 12 February 2014 at 7.15pm in the Church Hall
For all actions arising from this meeting, please refer to the Action List at the end of this document

Present: 
	Louise Birley
	Fr Danny McAvoy

	Hilary Bone
	Theresa McDougall

	Ann Burke
	Mary McNab (Secretary)

	Renata Clayton 
	Jan McTague

	Nicki Craggs
	Breslau Meyer 

	Serafina Delmundo
	Simon Mwanje 

	Katharine Ferguson
	Megan Perrett

	Anne Gibbons
	Krzysztof Szymaniec

	Lisa Greenhow
	Danielle Tichbon

	Peter Hancock 
	John Weeks

	Maura Holt (Chair)
	Claudia Wing

	Shaun Howard 
	Michelle Woodhead 

	Kenneth Maimo
	

	
	


1 Welcome
Maura welcomed everyone to the meeting and asked each person to introduce themselves.  As each person arrived, they were asked to light a candle to represent themselves and the gifts and talents that they bring to the meeting.
Maura reported that Simon Mwanje had been asked and has accepted to be Vice-Chair of the PPC.  Maura thanked Simon for agreeing to take on this important role.  Maura acknowledged that there are some people who are still unsure whether to commit themselves to being members/associate members of the PPC and asked that the Holy Spirit guide them in their decision making.

Maura then asked that everyone present remember in their prayers our children and young people preparing for the Sacraments of Holy Communion and Confirmation, those on the RCIA programme, the Sick and Housebound and those in our Parish who are in need of our love and support.    
2 Opening Reflection
Fr Danny led a reflection which focused on the moment when Jesus says the sentence, “Into your hands I commend my spirit” followed by this prayer:

Lord, may we have the courage to take the step into the unknown that calls to us.  Trust in a richer life which waits for us.  Certain that we will lose nothing of what has already died.  Feel the deep unknowing in us, sure of all that is about to be born.  And help us to realise how the vacant endurance which we have lived through was simply preparing our souls for your heart’s desire.  Amen.

3 Apologies

Apologies received from Trevor Keeling.

4 Approval of Minutes from the meeting held on 15 January 2014

The minutes were approved as a true record.
Matters arising from the Minutes: 

Parish Framework: Our Parish framework is still a work in progress.  Renata volunteered to head up the New Evangelisation team and, we hope to soon have leaders for the The Contemplative Life team and the Education and Formation team.  Maura proposed a meeting of the 3 team leaders, Fr. Danny, Maura, Simon and Mary before the next PPC meeting to finalise the framework if possible.  Before that meeting all team members should feed through their thoughts, observations and questions about the parish framework to their team leader.  Refer to Actions 1 and 2. 
Maura has contacted all those named on the parish framework to ask if they are happy for their names to appear on the framework and used that opportunity to ask if they would like to be associate PPC members.  To date, there are 33 associate members.

5 Safeguarding Policy/Current Situation/Actions Required

Lisa and Alan Greenhow are our Parish Safeguarding Representatives.  As such they are the link between our Parish and the Diocese and they have the responsibility for facilitating the DBS procedure at Parish level and ensuring that everybody, who is required to go through the procedure, does so.  The Parish Pastoral Council needs Lisa and Alan to guide them in promoting good and safe practices in all activities involving children, young people and vulnerable adults within our Parish.  Maura took the opportunity to thank Lisa and Alan for everything that they have done as Safeguarding Representatives in our Parish and particularly for the work they have done to prepare for this meeting.

 
Policy: All volunteers in contact with children and young people through Parish based groups (Parent and Toddler, Children’s Liturgy, First Holy Communion Programme, Confirmation Programme) should have a DBS (Disclosure and Barring Service) vetting and undergo mandatory Diocesan Child Protection (CP) Training.  All volunteers in contact with vulnerable adults e.g. Eucharistic Ministers visiting sick and housebound in their homes should have DBS vetting and undergo mandatory Diocesan Vulnerable Adults (VA) Training.  No volunteer should start their ministry until they have received their DBS certificate and completed Child protection training or Vulnerable Adults training.
Current Situation:  Lisa explained that the church has a system called Safesys and that she had gone through the list of all those that are registered in our parish to work out whether these people are active or inactive in the parish, what they are involved in and whether they have a valid DBS and whether they’ve been through the training.  The list has been cross referenced against those involved in parish based groups including Eucharistic ministers visiting the sick and housebound.

Lisa said that there are currently two areas of concern.  The first is Children’s Liturgy.  The requirement is that there must be 2 people in the hall that have been DBS cleared and been through the CP training.  Other helpers/parents do not need to be DBS cleared.  There also has to be an accurate register kept of all children and adults that are in the hall during Children’s Liturgy.  

The second area of concern is that there are some Eucharistic Ministers taking Communion to the sick and housebound who do not have a valid DBS and haven’t had one for some considerable time.  Lisa stressed how crucial it is that people visiting the sick and housebound are DBS cleared and have attended VA training plus, as a parish, we must ensure that we don’t allow people to go out that don’t fulfil these requirements.  The issues have now been identified and Lisa is in the process of processing a number of DBS requests. Fr. Danny agreed that it is his responsibility to ask people to withdraw from parish activities that involve young people and vulnerable adults until they have the necessary DBS clearance.
Lisa confirmed that once the DBS forms leave Portsmouth, the DBS authorities themselves say that clearance can take 6-8 weeks to come through.  There are obvious bottlenecks in how the procedure works.  A number of people raised the point that other organisations use online DBS systems and this is something that the Catholic Church is looking at.  There is a chance that our Diocese could be chosen to take part in beta testing of a new system, but this is something that is not imminent.

Others raised concerns that some time has passed since they had been issued a CRB/DBS check but Lisa confirmed that after checking with Portsmouth in each case, all those who need to be rechecked have been.  As a general rule, if someone has been in unbroken ministry, they do not need to be rechecked at this time.

Maura recommended a review of the parish Safeguarding procedures and the implementation of a checklist for volunteers to ensure that all the necessary checks and paperwork are in place.  Lisa also suggested implementing a type of interview process for all new volunteers to explain the role and Safeguarding commitments that they are undertaking.  Refer to Action 3.

The proposal that “all Eucharistic Ministers in our Parish of St Joseph and St Margaret Clitherow should be able to take Holy Communion to the Sick and Housebound” was discussed.  It was stressed that the proposal does not say “…that all Eucharistic Ministers should take Holy Communion…” but that “they should be able to…”   Maura acknowledged that with more than 50 Eucharistic Ministers in place, the workload for Lisa and Alan, never mind Portsmouth, would increase considerably if all ministers went through DBS vetting and training.  
Maura handed out the feedback she had received from Eucharistic Ministers concerning this proposal and thanked Catherine Collery for her help in facilitating this.  One concern was if we insist that all ministers should be checked there is the danger that they might then stand down as Eucharistic Ministers completely.  Additionally there is a big concern about the shortage of Eucharistic Ministers at the 10.30am Mass.  
Therefore, in the light of the responses received, it was agreed that the fairest thing to do would be to leave things as they are and not ask Ministers at Mass to undergo DBS vetting and training unless they want to visit sick and housebound parishioners.  Maura reported that 3 existing Eucharistic Ministers have already come forward.
It was noted therefore that there is a need to increase the number of Eucharistic Ministers particularly at the 10.30am Mass and the need to increase those visiting the sick and housebound.  Ideally we need one minister for each sick and housebound person.  It was agreed that it would make a difference if Fr. Danny approached people personally.  Maura also said that she is going to send a follow-up email to all Eucharistic Ministers thanking them for their input and asking again whether any would be willing to visit the sick and housebound.  Refer to Action 4.
Regarding CP  and VA training, Lisa reported that we have a provisional date of 22 March 2014 to host both courses here in our parish hall.  We are waiting to hear from the Diocese to confirm that they are able to send trainers on that date.  There are a lot of people in the parish who are soon due for refresher training so we should encourage as many people as possible to attend this training.  There is compulsory CP and/or VA Refresher training required after 3 years for each individual.
Regarding training and re-training of our Eucharistic Ministers, Maura proposed that we set up a team to oversee the training and re-training of Eucharistic Ministers both at Mass and to the Sick and Housebound.  Refer to Action 5.
Maura also proposed that all Eucharistic Ministers should be in possession of an up to date Faculty and they should be commissioned or re-commissioned at Mass when in possession of their Faculty.  Fr. Danny reported that the responsibility for issuing Faculties now rests with the Coordinating Pastor of each Pastoral Area and he would take responsibility for that.  Refer to Action 6.
Fr. Danny also recommended a Day of Recollection for all Eucharistic Ministers.

Maura reported that a number of Parishioners have voiced concerns also with regard to there not being enough in our Parish for those in need of support (including the bereaved, the lonely and the distressed) and it was agreed that the support and care of those in need in our Parish should be an Agenda item at next month’s meeting.

Renata proposed that the Eucharistic Ministers who take Communion to the sick and housebound should meet on a regular basis to offer each other support and to feed through information about people who are not well. Refer to Action 7.
6 Fairtrade

Maura has spoken to Miranda Joyce who runs the very successful tea and coffee club after 8.30am Mass. She relies on donations which are sometimes FairTrade and sometimes not.  Maura has also been in contact with Hugh Gibbons who had volunteered to be our named contact on our framework for Justice Peace and Social Justice and CAFOD and he had mentioned that FairTrade fortnight was coming up 24 Feb – 9 March.  In the past both St Margaret Clitherow Parish and St Joseph’s Parish were registered individually as FairTrade.  All those present were asked if they were committed to the following:

· use FT tea and coffee after Mass and for all meetings for which we have responsibility

· move forward on using other FairTrade products such as sugar, biscuits and fruit

· promote FairTrade during FairTrade fortnight

All agreed and Maura therefore proposed that we fill in the Fairtrade Parish application form and register our Parish. Refer to Action 8.
To mark Fairtrade fortnight this year in our Parish, we will be holding a ‘Big Brew’ after each of our Masses on 1/2 March.  Theresa McDougall has kindly agreed to coordinate arrangements for that weekend and Miranda, Hugh and others have voiced their interest particularly around the 8.30am and 10.30am Masses.  Maura asked that each member of the PPC lends their support that weekend.   

7 Hospitality

Fr. Danny described Hospitality as, “In so far as you did it to the least of my people, you did it to me”.  So the ministry of hospitality is deeply contemplative. Regarding the social life of the parish, Fr. Danny’s main concern right now are those people who are shut-in and isolated and excluded.  What he would like to see is a Friendship Club where we provide the warmest welcoming place for them, and that when we get that bit right then maybe we can begin to think about other events.
What’s happening at the moment:

Teas and coffees after the 8.30am Mass.  There is a rota of helpers in place which works well.

Friday Soups are growing with up to 50 people turning up and its lovely to see the children and staff from our schools there too.  Maura took the opportunity to thank Pauline and her team.  


Theresa  and her team have the successful Christmas Dinner for the elderly/housebound of our Parish.  

Suggestions for the future: 

Teas and coffees served after 10.30am Mass. 

A Mass/Healing Service for our Sick and Housebound in May followed by afternoon tea in the Hall.  Somebody suggested that perhaps the Confirmation group might like to help or provide the entertainment.
Welcoming now appears on our Parish framework as a Ministry in its own right. We plan to have Welcoming as an Agenda item at our next meeting.  Someone suggested that our Welcoming teams at all our Masses should reflect the multi-cultural, multi age nature of our Parish.  Maura asked for volunteers from each Mass to consider the ministry of Welcoming and to talk to those currently involved in welcoming at each Mass to get their views and report back to our next meeting. Renata (6pm) Theresa (8.30am), and Shaun (10.30am) volunteered.  Refer to Action 9.
8 Communications

All but 2 members of the PPC have an email address.

Maura stressed that how we communicate with the parish is very important and vital to our work.  People must know who we are.  People must get on board and feed through ideas and thoughts and ‘food’ for us for our meetings.  

Maura proposed that we mark this coming weekend with a ‘PPC Launch’.  It doesn’t have to be big and it won’t need a lot of preparation.  Maura will speak for a few minutes during the homily slot at each Mass just to introduce the PPC members present at that Mass and say that they will be available in the porch after Mass.  Refer to Action 10.
Parish Website: Michelle Woodhead and Shaun Howard have volunteered to help revamp our current website.  They met with Mary and Fr. Danny last week to review the current website and bring forward ideas of what we would like to see in the future.  Fr. Danny said that he wanted the website to ‘ZING!’  It was agreed that the website needed more images to make a real connection with people and to have pictures of the church and people within the church on it.  Also, to have a more interactive experience and link it to Social Media; twitter, facebook, blogs etc.. Michelle researched the various providers out there and has produced a comparison document looking at 3 providers with costings etc.. The current website subscription expires on 4 March 2014 so, as time is of the essence, Michelle is also in the process of setting up a demo website and hopes to provide a link and a demo of what the site looks like very soon.
Parish Noticeboard: The noticeboard in the porch also needs totally revamping.  It’s got to be informative and it’s got to be exciting.  It also needs to be managed on a day to day basis.  Theresa has expressed an interest in this area and other volunteers are required to help form a team for this really exciting project. Refer to Action 11.
Fr. Danny would like to see the schools display some of their work as a living presence on the parish noticeboard too.  Refer to Action 12.
9 Events already planned – separate sheet of events coming up distributed to all present.
10 AOB

· Serafina asked if there could be a Sunday evening Mass for the nurses who cannot make it to the other Masses. Refer to Action 13.
· Simon asked that the annual feast days of St Joseph and St Margaret Clitherow be especially celebrated in the parish with the school children leading the liturgy.

· Maura would like the parish to be involved in the school fetes/fayres, open days etc. and for the school newsletters to be received in the parish.

· Krzystztof reported that part of the Confirmation programme this year is to invite all parents in the parish, not just those with sons or daughters on the Confirmation programme to the parents meetings that are being held over the next few months.  Refer to Action 14.
· Foodbank: In terms of setting up our own foodbank, distributing out of the church hall:  Renata reported that our parish contributes a tremendous amount to the existing foodbank on a weekly basis.  It’s a huge operation run by the Kerith Centre via the Trussell Trust a Christian charity who has an amazing organisation for all churches and schools in Bracknell and Ascot to donate food. It was agreed that working together with the other organisations is the most effective thing we can do to support a one area foodbank initiative.

· Life House: The minutes from the last meeting were distributed.  The Life House is looking for a gardener at the moment, preferably a volunteer.

· Weight Control Prayer Group: It was agreed that this could go ahead.  Refer to Action 15. 
· Provision for the Homeless:  Fr. Danny is concerned that there is no provision for the one or two homeless people that find themselves in Bracknell with nowhere to stay.  Fr. Danny is proposing a re-invention of the garage as a warm, safe, one night stop place to stay.  Fr. Danny wants the Confirmation group with SVP and Pax Christi to make this happen.  Hilary reported that Churches Together have set up a ‘one night stop’ for the homeless in Maidenhead that we could perhaps learn from.  Refer to Action 16.
Date of next meeting: 12 March 2014
Dates of future meetings: 9 April, 14 May, 11 June, 9 July.  Each meeting will start at 7.15pm and will last no longer that 1 hour.
PPC ACTION LIST
	
	What
	Who
	When

	02/1
	Feedback ideas/suggestions about the parish framework to team leaders
	All
	Before 6 March 2014

	02/2
	Meeting of team leaders, Fr. D, Maura and Mary to review parish framework 
	Fr. D, Maura, Simon, Mary, Renata, Louise, Kenneth
	6 March 2014 11am

	02/3
	Safeguarding Checklist
	Mary/Lisa
	ASAP

	02/4
	Increase numbers of Eucharistic Ministers at the 10.30am Mass and those visiting the sick and housebound
	Fr. Danny / Maura
	By 12 March 2014

	02/5
	Eucharistic Ministers training
	Maura

	18 March 2014 7pm

	02/6
	Issuing of Eucharistic Minister Faculties and Commissioning/Re-Commissioning at Mass
	Fr. Danny
	By 12  March 2014

	02/7
	Meeting of Eucharistic Ministers who visit the sick and housebound
	Liz/Michelle
	By 12 March 2014

	02/8
	Fairtrade Application
	Mary
	ASAP

	02/9
	Meeting to discuss Welcoming
	Renata, Theresa, Shaun
	By 12 March 2014

	02/10
	Produce name badges for all PPC members
	Mary
	By 15 February 2014

	02/11
	Revamp of parish noticeboard
	Theresa + team
	On going

	02/12
	Schools to update the noticeboard with a display from ‘The Big Sing’
	Claudia/Nicki/Anne/Maria
	ASAP

	02/13
	Request for Sunday Evening Mass
	Fr. Danny
	On going

	02/14
	Advertise Confirmation Parents sessions in the parish newsletter
	Mary
	On going

	02/15
	Contact Sue Rollins re: Weight Control Prayer Group and advertise in newsletter
	Mary
	21 February 2014

	02/16
	Contact ‘One Night Stop’ shelter in Maidenhead
	Hilary / Mary
	By 12 March 2014
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